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Action notes from the Suffolk Information Partnership Working Group meeting held on 11th January 2019 at Survivors in Transition, Ipswich.
Present: Kate Turner (Suffolk County Council), Emma Currie (Suffolk County Council), Kellie Dimmock (Suffolk Libraries), Sarah Lungley (Suffolk Libraries), Bessie Sually (Survivors in Transition), Beth Stephens (Social Prescribe Manager, SWAN), David Grimmer (Suffolk Family Carers), Gary Crockett (Warm Homes Healthy People) and Alana Page (Sue Ryder).
	1.
	Welcome and apologies
Beth Stephens and Emma Currie were welcomed to the group.
Apologies: Eve Hardwicke (Customer First), Lesley Crompton (Trading Standards), Tony Doorly (Trading Standards), Sue Meeken (Citizens Advice North East Suffolk), Julie Richer (Suffolk Fire and Rescue Service), Sue Kennedy (Age UK Suffolk), Julie Harper (Suffolk Community Services), Sue Robertshaw (Orbit), Leanne Buss Voicabily, Dan Bristow (Disability Advice Service, East Suffolk) 


	2.
	Survivors in Transition (SIT)

SIT was founded in 2010; they will be celebrating their 10 years next year. SIT was originally set up as a coffee morning and peer support group for adult survivors of childhood sexual abuse. SIT offer support throughout Suffolk with the main office based in Ipswich. Clients can self-refer as well as a third party referral (the form is located on the website). Once a referral has been received the first contact is made within 2 working days. An initial assessment is carried out within 2 weeks of making first contact where possible. Waiting lists are managed dynamically and clients are triaged and prioritised according to individual need. Whilst clients are waiting for support fortnightly or monthly welfare calls are offered. SIT’s model is trauma focused consisting of 3 phases: 1. Stabilisation, 2. Trauma focused work, 3.Reintegration. 

The stabilisation work includes a 6 week programme called Holdfast which is designed to help participants make the links between the childhood sexual abuse and the common adult responses to trauma. The purpose of the programme is also to equip the client with resources and tools to assist with stabilisation. There is a different focus each week, 1 self-esteem, 2 emotional regulation, 3 coping strategies, 4 client led week, 5 goals and motivation and week 6 consolidation and ending. 

This Holdfast programme is delivered in a group or 1:1 setting. Group work has proven effective in providing much needed validation for participants. SIT also offer 1:1 therapy and counselling. SiT’s allocation process ensures the client is matched to the most appropriate therapist for their on-going support. There is no fixed number of sessions per client and support is offered according to individual need.
SIT has a service user forum that meets once a month to provide valuable feedback and input regarding delivery of services. 

SIT also has a coffee morning on the last Friday of the month for clients of SiT and their partners, carers or people who support them. 
4th - 10th February is Sexual Abuse and Sexual Violence Awareness Week #ITSNOTOK SiT are teaming up with Suffolk Rape Crisis and Fresh Start New Beginnings to raise awareness focusing on provision in Suffolk from voluntary and statutory sectors. Suffolk County Council are funding banners and posters throughout the county. The campaign will be launched by the mayor and Ipswich Town Hall will be illuminated throughout the week. Contact Bessie for further information.  

	3.
	Introduction to Digital Content Team and online referral form update

Kate introduced Emma who will be overseeing the warm handover form, Emma will support with the technology side, queries and any new members. Emma’s main role is to manage and oversee the Suffolk Info Link and the online resources for ACS.

Kate gave an update on the new referral form, this is still not live. Kate thanked everyone for the testing of the new form and discovered 2 problems with the form:

1. Access Community Trust is not on the form 

2. Copies are not being sent back to the person that completed the form

There is no date for this to go live yet, Kate will update us as soon as possible. 

Kate said not all SIP Referral Form Information Sharing Agreement signatures are back yet either. Kate is waiting for 

Warm Homes Healthy People, Suffolk Libraries, Trading Standards, DAS, Lofty Heights and Papworth Trust.  Please send these to Kate ASAP. 

The consent form that Kate produced is no longer required so Kate will take this off the website and Libraries do not need to use it.

Kate will contact CAS to see if we can add the SIP updates to their newsletter.
Here is the explanation is to why we are no longer using consent for the SIP referrals:

SCC GDPR statement regarding consent v. public task and clarification correspondence
Under data protection law organisations must have a valid lawful basis in order to process personal data.
The GDPR provides six lawful bases for processing, which basis is the most appropriate to use will depend on organisations’ purpose and relationship with the person whose data is being processed.
Consent is one of the lawful basis for processing and prior to the GDPR and DPA 2018 coming into force on 25 May 2018, consent was used as the lawful basis for processing referrals for vulnerable and frail people under the SIP Warm Handovers Referral Scheme (WHRS).
In compliance with the above legislation SCC’s ACS has undertaken a data protection impact assessment (DPIA) in relation to the WHRS and a review of the current information sharing arrangements with Scheme’s partner organisations.
One of the outcomes of the review is that where previously the WHRS has relied on consent as its lawful basis for making referrals on behalf of vulnerable and frail adults to its partner organisations, it will no longer use consent and will instead rely on public task in this respect.  The reasons for this change are as follows:
1. The GDPR sets a high standard for consent which means offering people real choice and control over how organisations use their data.  If an organisation would still process a vulnerable or frail person’s data without consent, asking for it is consequently misleading and unfair.  In addition, if an organisation makes consent a precondition of a service, it is also unlikely to be the most appropriate lawful basis for processing someone’s data. 
2. The ICO guidance on consent also states that public authorities and other organisations in a ‘position of power’ over individuals should avoid relying on consent unless they are confident they can demonstrate it is freely given.
3. Under data protection law, organisations that exercise official authority or carry out tasks in the public interest can rely on public task as a lawful basis for processing personal data.  Whilst they do not need a specific statutory power to process personal data, their underlying task, function or power must have a clear basis in law, for example for the purposes of the WHRS project this basis would be the Care Act 2014.
 
Query from a practitioner:

Am I right in thinking, that although the basis of sharing information has changed, it’s still best practice for all organisations to seek to gain meaningful consent for warm handovers from customers when they are able to give consent. However, this means that if someone is unable to consent, the referral can still be made? 
 

Kate’s reply,

The practitioner should still be having the conversation with the customer and if they offer to make a referral to x organisation and the person has capacity and says they do not want it then they should respect their wishes. However if the customer does not have capacity or the practitioner feels the customers’ wellbeing will be affected if they do not make the referral, e.g. risk of a fire or a fall, then they can make a referral without their consent. Remember though that the referral form is not for safeguarding concerns.

If when the referred to organisation contacts the customer they say they do not want the support then the organisation should respect this and not record details of the customer on their system.

 

SCC DP Officer confirmed this was correct.

	Actions: 

Garry, Suffolk Libraries, trading standards, DAB, lofty heights and Papworth trust.  Please send completed forms to Kate ASAP. 



	4.
	Update SIP website ownership
Emma will be maintaining the website.

	Actions:
None 

	5.
	Planning / projects for the year e.g Gliffy, Suffolk Information Standard best practice guide, other suggestions from the group?

The steering group will continue which is being chaired by Pete Richardsons.

It was discussed that we could contact Matthew Morling from CAS to help us develop the Gliffy. Emma would like to look at this and discuss with Kate a possible alternative approach. Emma to discuss this at the next meeting.

David agreed to pick up work started on turning the Suffolk information Standard documentation into a best practice guide. (I think the action below for David relates to this?)

SIP website to be regularly reviewed to make sure it is up to date and new features added. Make this a regular agenda item.

	Actions:

Add Gliffy to the agenda for April 

	6.

	Actions and matters arising from previous meeting (10 August 2018)

· Kate – complete newsletter and website actions listed above

· All – let Kate know if you would like to be website editor 

· Kate – rewrite data protection documents 
· David to update all on the best practice guide at the next meeting 



	7.
	Round the table updates

Garry 

Business as normal, as well as having heaters available for loan in emergency situations. Garry also sent his apologies for the next meeting. 

Kellie Dimmock
My updates are largely three projects - that we are continuing to partnership work with Macmillan and Age UK, and DWP on Universal Credit. 

·         Macmillan Cancer support groups are slowly getting going in around eight libraries and we have updated all our Information Recourses including new booklets in all 44 libraries and  three core book collections will soon be in all the A Libraries, also the new E book Macmillan collection are on our new Health and Wellbeing section on the E library at Suffolk Libraries.

·         Age UK  - we are co-working with them to provide further activities and information and advice for older people – including a new publication which will be sent out to all libraries this year, more details to follow for our April meeting…

·         Universal Credit – Full Service Roll-out happened at the end of Dec, so in preparation for this, all our staff are having online training on UC through the Learning Pool and our new online Learning Portal… so far over 30 staff have completed and found it useful.  Meeting with DWP on 18th to discuss updates and news and potential impact on libraries and social impact.

I can make the April and June meetings

                                                                

Age UK Suffolk update
Due to funding uncertainties for 2019/20, we are currently reviewing our Information and Advice Service and will advise you in due course should there be any changes to our ongoing provision. Unfortunately this has led to us needing to make some difficult decisions now. 

As of now we will be unable to accept new referrals for support with making Attendance Allowance applications. We already have a waiting list and do not want to risk taking on work that we may not be able to fulfil before the end of March. There are occasions when warm handovers are less defined in their request so it would be extremely helpful if partners could ensure that the message about us being unable to support Attendance Allowance applications be given prior to any warm handover referral being made.

I do appreciate the impact of this measure but am keen not to raise expectations that we cannot meet.
Local Area Coordinators update
The Local Area Coordinator service has ceased and there are no LACs now in Suffolk.

Sue Ryder 

Dementia Together is still going strong, referrals are still welcomed.

The Stables day service still has vacancies to support people with Neurological conditions or Dementia. 

Sarah Lungley, Mental Health and Wellbeing Coordinator, Suffolk Libraries
We now have Open Space groups in Ipswich, Bury St Edmunds, Stowmarket, Haverhill, Sudbury, Newmarket and Felixstowe. Timetables can be seen on the Suffolk libraries website on each individual library page or in the health and wellbeing section

We have launched a reading list with Suffolk Survivors of bereavement by Suicide, and Talitha Koum. We are working on more lists, such as an LGBTQ and carers. If any organisations have lists which clients or service users can recommend please feel free to get in touch. Details of lists and books on prescription can be found in the health and wellbeing section on Suffolk libraries website

Our period poverty project, Pride & Periods, is now running in all Ipswich libraries, Bury St Edmunds, Lowestoft, Bungay, Newmarket and further libraries will follow in the near future


	8.
	Any Other Business

Gliffy document by service, last updated August 2018 (attached)

Link to the online Gliffy https://go.gliffy.com/go/publish/2559419
 

SIP Mailing list  Sue B and Claire P to be removed. 

	
	All Thank Kate for her continued hard work and dedication to the SIP and that she will be sadly missed form the group. Thank you Kate for getting us this far.



	9.
	Dates and venues for next meetings

Friday 5th April Orbit, Bury St Edmunds 

Date to be agreed July SCC Riverside, Lowestoft – Kirsty Green 

Date to be agreed October Fire Station, Stowmarket – Julie Richer 

Standing item for all agendas 

Warm Handover 

Gliffy 
SIP website

SIP mailing list update 




Alana Page
Community Services Manager, 

Sue Ryder 

January 2019
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